     Minutes of the Town of Chesterfield Town Board Meeting held on Tuesday, February 3, 2015 at the Town Office, on the Corner of Clinton and Vine Streets, in Keeseville, County of Essex, and State of New York, pursuant to due notice.

     Supervisor Gerald H. Morrow called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

    Everyone stood for the Pledge of Allegiance.

    Those present were:

Supervisor:                                  Gerald H. Morrow

Town Clerk:                                 Lynn A. Jarvis

Councilman:                                Clayton J. Barber

Councilman:                                Russell L. Blaise

Councilman:                                Richard J. Klages

Councilman:                                Joseph W. Kusalonis

Town Attorney:                          Michael D. McCormick

Supt. of Highways:                     Philip W. Pray     

    Guests present were: Karen Yeager, Sasha LaHart and Shelley Davis; Clerk to Supervisor.

     Upon a motion made by Councilman Richard Klages, seconded by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis and unanimously carried it was

     22. RESOLVED that the reading of the minutes of the meeting held on Jan. 6, 2015 be dispensed with.

    Supervisor Morrow offered the courtesy of the floor to the two ladies in the audience, but neither of them had anything to bring before the Board.

    Supervisor Morrow asked the Board for authorization for Harvey LeCuyer to attend the Northern Adirondack Code Enforcement Conference in Lake Placid from March 2-5, 2015, the cost of the conference is usually around $240.00 plus all actual and necessary expenses.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Russell Blaise, seconded by Councilman Richard Klages and unanimously carried it was

     23. RESOLVED that Harvey LeCuyer; Code Enforcement Officer be authorized to attend the Northern Adirondack Code Enforcement Conference in Lake Placid from March 2-5, 2015, the cost of the registration to be paid along with all actual and necessary expenses.

    Supervisor Morrow mentioned that this expense is in the budget for Harvey’s yearly training.

     Supervisor Morrow discussed with the Board the letter that was received from Todd Hodgson of AES Northeast, PLLC, regarding the water plant on Butternut Pond, that we inherited from the dissolution of the Village of Keeseville, he went on to explain that what Todd has in the letter is only a partial list and cots of what has to be done to the water plant. We need more time to sort it all out – there are control problems – flooding issues and DEC violations. There is a grant application comeing out in June or July, maybe if we have some of these things underway we will qualify for funding.

    He talked with Mike Mascarenas; Director for Community Resources Department and they will be applying for funding.

    After you read the letter from Todd if you have any questions, call or come in the office.

    Supervisor Morrow explained that the map that he had at the front of the table was the Town of Chesterfield Water District #2  properties – the ones in blue are vacant or residential properties probably over 50 that aren’t being charged even for debt service and it is the same in the Town of AuSable their map is on the other side – they should at least by paying debt service – we need to work on this – just like the vacant parcels in Port Kent pay debt service, besides the former Village parcels there maybe fifty vacant parcels in the Town of Chesterfield Water District #1 – while we are working on this we really need to contract with AES Northeast to combine the two districts, also if anyone is asking – the people outside the district won’t have the $35.00 O&M charge once a year it will be included in their water bill it won’t be a separate bill. Last week we brought the Village computer and software to the office – we are leaving the water/sewer bills alone for at least this next quarter billing – could be longer it depends.

    All Councilmen feel it is only fair to combine the two districts.

   Upon a motion made by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis, unanimously seconded by Councilman Richard Klages, Councilman Russell Blaise, and Councilman Clayton Barber and carried it was

    24. RESOLVED that the Supervisor be authorized to contract with AES Northeast, PLLC for the combination of the Town of Chesterfield Water District #1 and Town of Chesterfield Water District # 2; and also to include reviewing all vacant lots to see if the property owners should be paying at least a debt service fee.

    Supervisor Morrow stated that he is going to discuss something with the Board that in his thirty years he would never have thought he would be bringing this item before the Board – he never wanted a credit card in the Town’s name, but last week we had to make arrangements for Kevin dennis to stay in a hotel while he is attending the W2 Operator Training in Massena, but all four hotels said they wouldn’t take checks or vouchers, then one said they would accept checks, but we had to set up an account for direct billing. This goes against everything he has said for the last twenty-nine to thirty years. He has had to use his own personal credit card to purchase parts for the furnace at the Museum, because we had to get the furnace up and working. The credit card will be kept in the safe used only for reserving rooms and when an emergency arises. The credit card we will get from the local bank.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Russell Blaise, seconded by Councilman Clayton Barber and unanimously carried it was

    25. RESOLVED that the Supervisor be authorized to obtain a credit card from the local bank for the purpose of reserving rooms for conferences, meetings, seminars, etc. for Town Officials and employees and to order items that are needed when an emergency happens. The credit card will be kept securely in the safe.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Clayton Barber, seconded by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis and unanimously carried it was

    26. RESOLVED that the Supervisor’s Financial Report for the month of January 2015 be accepted. The Financial Report may be found on file in the Office of the Town Clerk.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Russell Blaise, seconded by Councilman Richard Klages and unanimously carried it was

    27. RESOLVED that all bills be paid. Bills in the amount of $27,898.74 were audited and paid from Highway Acct., Claims 5 to 17. Bills in the amount of $5,476.72 were audited and paid from General Acct., Claims 16 to 30. Bills in the amount of $2,025.75 were audited and paid from PKWD Acct., Claims 31 to 37. Bills in the amount of $8,016.41 were audited and paid from TCWD Acct., Claims 38 to 52. The following bills have been paid: NYSEG in the amount of $1,055.35, Association of Towns in the amount of $999.00, Clark’s All Trades Construction in the amount of $182.00, W2 Operator Training in the amount of $950.00, Frontier Comm., in the amount of $859.12 and Verizon in the amount of $87.24.

     Warrants can be found in the Town Clerk’s Office.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Clayton Barber, seconded by Councilman Russell Blaise and unanimously carried it was

   28. RESOLVED that all letters brought before the Board be filed.

   Supervisor Morrow informed the Board that he met with a gentleman today, Bob Durantini from Development Authority of the North Country, to discuss broadband being brought to our area. They are looking for a place to house equipment and work out of that is safe and secure, a place they don’t have to pay rent for, but they are also willing to retro fit a building at their cost – he took him alll over to look a different sites, the Frontage Road, Route 9, Commerce Park, Front Street and even into Port Kent, they also went to the Town of AuSable former Village Office.
    Supervisor Morrow explained that we are having a hard time getting internet to the water plant which Dave really needs the internet so he can check on things through his computer just like he does in Port Kent.

     They wouldn’t even mind placing a 12x12 building in the corner of our parking lot, we have a generator they would pay the cost to have it installed – no matter how you look at it it is a win-win situation – he will wait to see how everything goes with the Town of AuSable, if he has to he will call a special meeting.

    Supervisor Morrow asked the Board if they remember when we advertised to sell the surplus property located on Route 9 that the Huber’s gifted to the Town – we recently had a bid dropped off for that property.

    He gave the sealed bid to the Town Clerk and passed a photo to the Board that he received from the APA showing all the wetlands on the property, but there is still enough to build on.

    Town Clerk Lynn Jarvis opened and read the sealed bid from Jude and Sara Perkett in the amount of $7,500.00 for the purchase of the surplus property owned by the Town located on Route 9.

     We were diligent in trying to sell this surplus property, we placed it in the County Auction, we have advertised it for sale numerous times, we now have a reasonable offer, what would the Board like to do.
    Councilman Kusalonis feels it should go back on the tax roll.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Richard Klages, seconded by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis and unanimously carried it was

    29. RESOLVED that the Town Board unanimously agrees to accept the bid in the amount of $7,500.00 from Jude and Sara Perkett for the surplus property located on Route 9.
    Supervisor Morrow stated that Mr. Huber gifted two lots to the Town, but due to the fact that they were owned by the same person when APA went into effect in 1973 – based on their own rules and regulations the two lots were combined making it only one building right – the Supervisor looks at it this way Jude is a contractor, if he builds a house on the property – there is more tax base and another water rent.

   Town Clerk Lynn Jarvis informed everyone that there is a rabies clinic on March 17th 

from 6-7 p.m. at the Town Garage, bring proof of previous tabies shot for the 3 year vaccine. Also dogs must be kept on a leash.

    Councilman Barber asked the Supervisor about the eligible income for Seniors for the Aged Exemption, he attended a Town of AuSable Meeting and they have been asked to increase their amount and they are going to $25,000.

    Supervisor Morrow stated that we are in the Town of Chesterfield he doesn’t care what the Town of AuSable does.
    He then asked the Assessor what amount we are at?

   She replied the income eligibility amount is $25,000, not exactly sure what the County amount is, we will check with the County Director.

    Supervisor Morrow asked Michael McCormick; Town Attorney if he had anything for the Board?

    Michael stated no.

   Lynn didn’t have anything else, she replied nothing but rabies.

   Supt. of Highways; Phil Pray stated that he hopes the Supervisors are following Chairman Douglas in the new APA rules – permitting when there is an emergency situation.

    Supervisor Morrow stated when we declare a State of Emergency – we have to look out for the people out there – we just keep doing what we are doing, when it comes to an emergency – don’t worry about permits.

   Phil said okay just continue what we are doing.

   The nest item Phil talked about was the truck – you all have a copy of the specifications and the letter explaining changes to the specs from the last truck – the driver of the truck usually goes alone doesn’t mind being alone – Phil would rather have an automatic transmission – three dealerships informed him that standards are becoming rarer and rarer and harder to work on.

   Phil asked the Board to review the specs and if they have any questions – just ask.

    Supervisor Morrow stated they will bring this back before the Board at the next meeting in March.

    Phil stated everything is going good with cleaning up the streets – on front Street the letters have appeared to work – people are trying to keep their cars off the street. He is keeping Mac’s parking lot cleaned out for parking. 
    They have been covering for the State – also were down two trucks on Friday – now still down one truck, but have a loaner from the Town of Peru.

    Supervisor Morrow stated that there have been a lot of good comments from former Village residents – like the Town actually is sanding in front of my house – things they haven’t seen in awhile.

    Supervisor Morrow explained that he is tired of the lies – like someone coming to the last Board Meeting and saying that they brought forty-three people with them, that never happened.

    Now he has heard that he shut a DEC road off – let’s clear this up right now. Way before Mattig purchased the property from the Harmon Estate there was a gate put up on the property across from Soper Road where it intersects with Route 373 – it use to be part of Sable Street – DEC doesn’t use it as a road, they have been told if they need to get in just go to the Club House for a key.

    At the County Auction there was a parcel up for bid behind this property, it was told during the auction that there is no road frontage for that parcel, he explained this as the Board looked at a map showing that there is no road frontage – the County Treasurer has a disc of the auction if anyone wants to see it – the Town is within the law – none of us are above the law.
    The parcel that was bid on at the County Auction hasn’t changed hands yet – because the owner filed bankruptcy the same day – just as he did seven or eight years ago – waiting for the Bankruptcy Judge to make his final decision.

   Upon a motion made by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis, seconded by Councilman Richard Klages and unanimously carried it was

   30. RESOLVED that since there is no further business to come before the Board this meeting be adjourned at 7:28 p.m.

                                                                                                           ____________________________

                                                                                                                 Lynn A. Jarvis, Town Clerk

